
DURRINGTON TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting held on Tuesday, 24th of November, 2015 at 7.00 p.m.
In the Robinson Room, Durrington Village Hall
	PRESENT
	Cllr. Mrs S Paines
	Chairman

	
	Cllrs. Mr J Todd, Mr J Rodell, Mrs B Elkins, Mrs M Wardell, Mrs P Taylor, Mr W Clarke, Mr R Deakins, Mr A Lund, Mr S Rennie, Mr S Armstrong-Watkins, Mr D Goodman, Mr D Healing, Mrs S Pick
	Councillors

	
	In Attendance:

Mrs S J Tucker (Clerk)

Mrs R Docker (Admin Asst)
PC Jayne Wilby
Gemma Howell (Youth Worker)
Becky Lock (Youth Worker)

	


The meeting opened with a minute silence for former councillor Lionel Hubbard who recently passed away

POLICE REPORT AND NEIGHBOURHOOD POLICING PRIORITIES

PC Wilby provided a police update which included a couple of minor burglaries and attempted burglaries along with advice about keeping attractive items from view in garages and sheds and ensuring they are secured.  She reminded councillors about the next NTG and the Bluez n Zuz Disco being held in December.
Gemma Howell also gave an overview of the Bluez n Zuz discos that have been organised by the Police four times per year.  She will be taking over responsibility for organising them in the future, along with a small team and asked the councillors for their support.  The Council agreed to provide £100 to Bluez n Zuz for presents for the children at the next disco.
CRIME PREVENTION – Cllr W Clarke
There was no Crime Prevention report on this occasion.
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME

There were no public questions
1. ACCEPTANCE OF APOLOGIES
Cllr J Mills
2. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS
Cllrs S Rennie and A Lund declared an interest in relation to Minute 11b.
3. MINUTES.   It was RESOLVED that the Minutes of the Meeting of the 27th of October 2015 be 
approved and signed.
4. REPORT BY CHAIRMAN OF THE TOWN COUNCIL 
On Remembrance weekend I attended the Cemetery with councilors, residents and the local Army Cadets , where we laid crosses on the Commonwealth War Graves.  I also laid a wreath at the memorial, few words were said and we held a minute’s silence.  On the Sunday I laid a wreath at the War Memorial in the village along with 10 others, the service was well supported by the residents and members of the Royal Artillery from Larkhill.  I have also attended the induction of the new pastor at the Congregational Church, people came from all over the country and Canada to support Pastor Timothy in his work.
 
5. TO APPROVE WRITTEN UPDATES FROM COUNCIL TEAMS
Highways – Cllr D Goodman
Having endured a very mild but seasonal Autumn there have been no further issues to report, but as we near the potential for more disruptive weather conditions I hope we are prepared.  Last week we received a delivery of another 1tonne bag of salt to keep our bins topped up and I did a survey of the bins to ensure we had adequate salt in the critical areas.  One bin requires a top up which I hope to do before the weekend all the others are adequately stocked.  We also received a supply of ‘Snow Warden’ Hi-Viz vests (Snow Wardens please collect from me).  Our Winter Kit Supplies also contained FLOOD warning signs, Flood Warden Hi-Viz vests and a supply of AquaSac flood sacks.  These contain a gel with expands on contact with water to form a barrier as per sandbags but without having the arduous tasks of filling with them sand.  

On the ‘roads/pavements’ front it appears that little of the routine or planned repairs or maintenance will be carried out until the new contract is formally signed in February.  Emergencies, though, will be attended to, such as weather damage, and some minor repairs, to keep the workforce going, will be implemented but these have not be listed.  With some luck (luck shouldn’t be the format for repairs) we may get some work done?

The planned work to the Cemetery Pathway, as you know, has been yet again postponed, again due to the new contract and the approaching winter conditions which would probably prolong any disruptive road closures.  This work, I am assured, will go ahead at the earliest possible date, hopefully when the working day is lengthened and this work can be completed quickly. Unfortunately the road closure cannot be avoided due to the width of the road, size of the job and unavailability of access to adjoining land. 

There are three areas which have been identified for double yellow lining, Glebe Road into Bulford Road, Clover Lane into High Street and New Road entrance (both sides) from Bulford Road.  Apparently these requests are at least 10 months down the list!!  Apparently we can wait for them to completed by the new contractors or apply to CATG for funding to get them installed at an earlier date.  This would require some ‘donation’ from the DTC.  Although CATG were positive about this scheme it will ‘take some time’ also for this process to filter through to completion but I believe it would be much sooner than waiting for WC.  

As you know we have been waiting a long time for our street signs to be replaced or repaired and myself and Wilts Cllr Graham Wright have been working on painting some of the worst signs (but it is a slow process esp at this time of year).  The feedback in reality from Wiltshire Council Highways is that there is definitely no priority or funds for this work, so it is a matter of ‘do it yourself’ or fund the replacement/repairs from DTC ‘coffers’.  Both my-self and Graham are happy to ‘plod’ along painting signs when we can but it would be positive to get a strategy in place so this enhancing of our village can be completed speedily.
The issue of yellow lines and road signs was discussed.  The Council agreed to put forward £500 towards the cost of replacement road signs and painting others that had worn, with a grant application for another £500 from the Area Board.  The issue of yellow lines would be revisited once all of the consultation for the Parish Plan has been analysed.
Planning – Cllr D Healing, the latest summary of planning applications were issued to all councilors.

6. REPORT by the clerk 
This month I attended the Amesbury Youth Conference which focussed on the area statistics concerning child poverty, a brief about the Local Youth Network (LYN) and the Amesbury Area Board and an associated workshop.  On the 16th of November Cllrs D Healing and S Rennie conducted an internal financial control check of our accounts, which were found to be satisfactory.  Throughout October we provided Feedback forms to those hiring our facilities, most have been returned with positive comments.  We have taken on areas for improvement and are purchasing mugs, looking at more crockery and cutlery as well as chairs for the Pavilion.  As part of the Parish Plan 2016-2026, Wishing Trees have been placed around the village, thank you to everyone who has provided their comments, the committee will be looking through them over the next month and will be producing a survey to go out to all households in the New Year.

7. Report by Wiltshire Councillor – Cllr Graham Wright
· Wiltshire Council Community Governance Review; the Parish of Durrington and Larkhill is unaffected. 

· Army Rebasing is moving forward, albeit at a snail’s pace, and planning applications are due to go before strategic planning in late 2015 early 2016.

· I was delighted to attend a charity function that raised over £400 toward Kissing Gates on Durrington and Milston Footpaths. Volunteers will be fixing the gates and the farmer has given permission for the works. Well done to the community for yet again giving self-help

· I have again chased why the longstanding yellow line review has not happened and Wilts Council have asked Durrington Town Council to foot a percentage of the bill. DTC Cllr David Goodman will put a case before DTC to agree to fund part of the works in an effort to speed up completion. This is especially imported with regard to my next bullet point.   

· Park safely campaign I have arranged with Durrington Junior School and Will Todd our PCSO  to  creating posters and clear messages to parents who park without due care. I and volunteers will stand at both Junior and Infants Schools to hand out these messages, to drivers who haven’t properly organised their busy lives to allow enough time to drop of children in safety. We must stop drivers being selfish parking across driveways, on corners and on yellow lines is not acceptable. The Co-op have kindly agreed to allow a 15min free parking at start and end of day for drivers to use car park in New Road for school drop off, thank you.  The Infants school is also ‘work in progress’ the quality of parking by some parents at and near the school is appalling.

· Safe Places gathers real momentum and a full launch will take place on Dec 14th look out for info in the Jan Trader. I am delighted with the response from local businesses it is heartening to have such positive ideas in the current climate

· Well done to DTC, specifically Cllr john Mills and Cllr David Goodman, they have put their Emergency Flood Plans and Winter Snow Watch plans into action and supplies are stored and are ready for any major inclement weather. 

· I am challenging WC who state that the raised manholes in Windsor Road, that sit on the southern side of the footway, are within limits and not dangerous, I disagree they are a trip hazard and must and will be repaired. 

· It with absolute dismay that I must announce that the path to the cemetery has no end date it is all about the new roads contract that Wiltshire Council will agree. I take this very personally as I announced the agreed dates over 18 months ago and like you are so disappointed and WC lack of organisation skills.

· This will be my last chance publically wish you all a Merry Christmas and a Happy New Year. 

Larkhill Community Partnership – Cllr G Wright
A Residents meeting was held in Nov and the Lions gave a very enlightening presentation on their work and it is the Aim of the LCP to help to create a Larkhill Lions Group, all volunteers welcome.  At last Major Road Works are starting on resurfacing The Packway, this is being done overnight with a full road closure.  LCP is concentrating on looking forward in time to 2022 to see what gaps there may be within the current thinking on Army Rebasing, especially in areas such as recreation, employment, shopping and transport. Making sure Army Rebasing is a positive move for all is a major concern for the LCP. 

8. REPORTS by Representatives of other organisations and meetings attended.
Larkhill Community Partnership - Cllr G Wright 
The LCP Stakeholders held a meeting in October to determine the best interface with Army Rebasing and how to resolve the issues around Safety on the Packway.  A residents meeting will be held on 3rd Nov. The new Garrison Commander has taken up his post and I am working in my capacity as Wiltshire Councillor to make sure that Durrington and Larkhill communities are best served.   
Stonehenge Chamber of Commerce – Cllr J Todd

The Chamber of Commerce agreed to lay a wreath at the Durrington War Memorial from 2016 onwards.
Westminster Visit – Cllr M Wardell

Cllr M Wardell provided an overview of the visit that she and Cllr P Taylor made to the Houses of Parliament, following an invite from Claire Perry MP.  Following the visit there was an opportunity to ask Claire questions, Cllr Wardell asked about the plans for the A303, the response was that the tunnel would be going ahead, funding had been set aside but there was currently no definitive timeline.

WHS Management Plan – Cllr J Mills
In his absence Cllr J Mills had asked for an email from Wiltshire Council to be sent out to councillors about new World Heritage Site signs that are planned for Durrington and Larkhill.  The sign design and locations were discussed, with concerns expressed from councillors about their size and requirement, given the pre-existing signs of in the village that could incorporate the new information and why Wiltshire Council were funding for these signs but struggling to fund ones required for the village roads. These concerns would be passed back to the WHS Management Team and Wiltshire Council.
Avon Valley Trust – Cllr S Paines

Cllr S Paines attended the last meeting, there was no update to report.
Village Show and Vehicle Gathering Presentation Evening – Cllr J Todd

Cllr J Todd provided an overview of the Cheese and Wine evening held on the 14th November in the village hall, where local organisations had bid for funding from the proceeds of the Village Show and Vehicle Gathering.  The evening was a huge success with over £2600 awarded.  The council thanked Cllr J Todd for all of his hard work in making both the show and the evening successes.
9.
ACCOUNTS - It was RESOLVED to approve the accounts for November 2015.
10.
DISCUSSION TOPIC  - Social Media 
 
The council discussed the advantages and disadvantages of using Facebook and may consider this an option in the future.

11.
PROPOSALS 

a.
 The Council RESOLVED to put forward a donation of £200 to assist Milston Parish Council in procuring and installing a 5 bar gate and a kissing gate on the footpaths that provide access in and out of Durrington/Milston.  £400 has been raised thus far, Milston Parish Council will also offer £100 towards this project, the remainder of the funds required will be sought through a grant (£700), via the Area Board.  
b.
The Council RESOLVED to provide £100 to pay for Christmas gifts for those attending the Kids Friday Club Christmas Party.

 12.
CORRESPONDENCE to the Chairman or Clerk

The Council had received a letter of thanks from All Saints Church, Durrington for waiving the charge to reinstate the Millennium Park following Bonfire Night.
13.
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME


Cllr W Clarke had been asked a question by the public just prior to the meeting about the worn away bank at Church Cottage and whose responsibility it was.  Cllr G Wright took this point and would investigate further through Wiltshire Council.  Likewise, it was noted that the path near the roundabout on the A345 was worn, he would also pursue this point.
Signed







Chairman                                                                                

Date                              



